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	TRUSTEE ANNUAL REPORT 2017



Name of the Charitable Incorporated Organisation: The Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus 
National location of principal office: The Circle, 33 Rockingham Lane, Sheffield, S1 4FW 

Charity Registration Number: 518073
Structure, governance and management 

Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus (SPC or the Chorus) was until recently an unincorporated charity, registration number 518073. It was registered as a charitable incorporated organisation (CIO) registration number 1175185, on 17 October 2017, ie, towards the end of the period covered by this annual report. During November/December 2017 the assets of the unincorporated charity will be transferred to the CIO and the charity wound up in accordance with the procedure required by the Charities Commission. 

The Constitution was agreed by the members at the Annual General Meeting (AGM) held on 15 November 2016, and amended at the special general meeting held on 10 October 2017. The Constitution is based on the Charity Commission's model constitution for a CIO with voting members other than Trustees (the 'Association' model). The Constitution can only be amended at a meeting of all the members.

The Chorus also has a set of Rules that are not part of the formal Constitution, but form an Appendix to it. The Rules include arrangements for appointing the Music Director and Accompanist and for auditions and re-auditions, minimum attendance requirements, concert procedure, and the chorus dress code. The Rules were last updated in October 2017.
As a CIO, the Chorus appoints a group of Trustees which plans what SPC does, ensuring it benefits the public by meeting its charitable objects.  Anyone can stand as a Trustee, as long as they are eligible under Charity Commission requirements. Trustees are normally elected at the AGM, but may also be appointed by the existing Trustees.

The Trustees form a Chorus Committee, which meets approximately five times a year to plan and manage Chorus affairs. Trustees use guidance documents produced by the Charities Commission to help them understand and meet their responsibilities as Trustees of a CIO. In 2017 a number of these were gathered to form a Trustee Pack which will be circulated to Trustees following election or re-election at the AGM in November 2017.

The Trustees appointed on 15 November 2016 were:
Chair: Paul Henstridge


Administrator: Anne Adams


Finance Officer: Graham Dawson

Membership Officer: John Spence

Librarian: Els Pearse



Minutes Secretary: Sue Pennington

New Members’ Officer: Sally Turnbull
Marketing and Publicity Officer: Paul Bedwell

Social Events Officer: Helen Kirk

Education and Outreach Officer: Georgina Hulse

Transport Officer: Paul Duffield

Members’ Representative: Rachel Mallaband
Members’ Representative Janet Hoyle
The Trustees are responsible for appointing the Music Director, Accompanist and Voice Coach, whose expertise and commitment play a huge part in enabling the Chorus to meet its' charitable objectives. In addition, from time to time the general membership elects a President in recognition of her/his special contribution to the work of the Chorus. During 2016-17 these were:

President: Rachel Copley


Music Director: Darius Battiwalla

Accompanist: Nigel Gyte


Voice Coach: Margaret MacDonald
Nigel left the Chorus towards the end of the 2016/17 season; he was a huge asset to the Chorus and will be greatly missed. Rachel Fright from Manchester was appointed in September 2017, following a rigorous recruitment and selection process.

Other than Trustees, various other members helped the Chorus meet its' objectives:

Voice Reps: Katrina Hulse, Pat Hall, Dawn Teare, Rachel Rowlands, Kate Reece, Jim Monach, Richard Salt, David Mortimer, Allan Lacey.

Graphic Designer: Peter Miles

Website: Kirsty Christer, Matthew Morgan, Bill Best
Independent Examiner: Richard Pike

Making Music Representative: Richard Salt

 
Stairclimber: Bill Best, Howard Dore, Janet Hoyle, Rachel Mallaband, John Morgan, Kate Reece.
The Trustees are most grateful for the work of these generous and committed individuals.

Objectives and activities
The objects of the CIO as set out in the Constitution are 'to advance the education of the general public in choral music by the regular performance of such music from the widest possible repertoire and such means as the Committee think fit'.
The Trustees have complied with the duty in section 4 of the Charities Act 2006 to have due regard to the public benefit guidance published by the Charity Commission. The benefits are either direct, as in the case of the concerts and recordings listed in the Chairman's Report below, or indirect, as in the case of rehearsals for concerts and recordings, and via the governance and management of SPC's affairs.
The benefits impact on two groups of people. First, the charity's work enables members of the Chorus to engage in creative, enjoyable and fulfilling performances and recordings that help them to develop their vocal and technique and musical repertoire. Feedback from members show that they greatly value these opportunities. Secondly, the Chorus presents audiences with high quality and innovative performances that are pleasurable cultural experiences, evidenced by positive reviews and audience feedback. Both participants and audiences are sometimes challenged and educated by selecting difficult works that extend their musical knowledge.

Singing membership is open to anyone who can sing to the required standard, and we do not exclude people on any other basis than their ability to sing. In fact, we are pro-active in providing access for all, exemplified by the purchase and use of the stair-climber, and by the arrangements offered to those unable to pay the full subscription fee. Concerts are similarly open to everyone; venues are fully accessible, with concession prices for young people and those in receipt of benefits.

Membership of related bodies

Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus is a member of Making Music, a national charity which supports music-making individuals and organisations, and Classical Sheffield, a local charity which acts as an umbrella organisation for classical music-making in Sheffield.

Activities undertaken in 2016-17 - Chairman's Report.
We’ve had another busy and challenging year but have come through with flying colours.  We’ve tackled music from the 18th to the 21st century, including a piece commissioned for this year from a Yorkshire composer, sang on several occasions with the best brass band in the world, probably, and three top-flight professional orchestras, one of which uses period instruments from the 18th century, performed in Sheffield and Halifax and taken part in a world premiere.   

On Friday 4th November we had our old friend of the chorus Jamie Burton to conduct our concert which included Elgar’s “Spirit of England” and Vaughan-Williams’ “Toward the unknown Region”, both wonderful pieces to sing.  Along with our rehearsal the night before in Manchester’s Bridgewater Hall, it made a challenging two days but Jamie was well satisfied with our performance.

Again this year we had Petroc Trelawney to compere our Christmas concerts along with the incomparable Black Dyke Band under the direction of Dr Nick Childs. With Darius as director it went off, as ever, extremely well. As in previous years we had a busy December schedule of elective events.  These were St Luke’s Carol Service in the cathedral on the 11th, Tickhill Church Carol Concert on the 15th, carols at Sheffield train station in aid of Heart Research on 16th and Weston Park Museum carols on the 17th. We did have some help at the station from some mildly inebriated punters and learnt that the quickest way to move them on is to encourage them to join in! After that we definitely deserved our Christmas break.

Our first gig in the New Year was our contribution to the Classical Sheffield Festival with a concert in the City Hall Ballroom on 18th March.  We sang Brahm’s “Zigeunerlieder” (Gypsy Songs) and Schubert’s “Mirjam’s Siegesgesang” (Mirjam’s Song of Triumph) to a packed audience under the baton of Darius and with accompaniment from Nigel Gyte on the piano.  This, sadly, was Nigel’s Schwanengesang (swansong) after many years with the chorus and he has been much missed.

On 25th March we performed the Messiah in the Victoria Hall here in Sheffield under Darius’ direction and with the 18th Century Sinfonia, a band of period instruments.  This concert was only possible with the generous sponsorship of our longest serving member, Bill Smyllie, to celebrate his 70 years in the chorus.    We sang to a packed and very appreciative house and it was, I believe, the first time that we have performed the Messiah for 10 years. We were joined by our amazing vocal coach, Maggie McDonald and three other talented young soloists. We all had a great evening which we will all remember for many years to come. Els Pearce organised a  commemorative copy of the Messiah for Bill, and Helen Kirk a wonderful buffet for him and his guests and for Chorus Friends, both of which were much appreciated.

Our last concert of the season was particularly challenging, Tippett's “Child of Our Time” with Ryan Wigglesworth and the Halle Orchestra on 6th May in Sheffield’s City Hall.   Ryan, an old boy of King Edward VII school in Sheffield, was very happy with our performance.    I think I can safely  say that he was an inspiring conductor who really brought the best out of the chorus.  It was a great performance of a difficult work.

And talking of difficult works brings me on to the last engagement of last season, our recording of Philip Wilby’s “The Holy Face” with the Halifax Choral Society and the Black Dyke Band.   This is a work that the Halifax Choral Society commissioned from Philip for their bicentenary this year.  (It’s their proud boast that they are the oldest choral society in the world and I reckon that they’re on pretty safe ground there.)   It has been a real challenge for us to master such a modern piece, which makes no concessions to us as amateur musicians, but I can safely say that master it we did and gave an excellent performance in Halifax for the recording on 3rd July.  Thankfully the temperature in the hall was manageable on that day, unlike the previous Monday for the rehearsal when we were cursing the Victorians’ inability to install air conditioning in the 19th century.

On Sunday 15th October we returned to Halifax to take part in the world premiere of “The Holy Face” with the Halifax Choral Society, a section from the Yorkshire Youth Choir and the excellent North of England Classical Orchestra (a group of musicians brought together just for this concert), all under the direction of John Pryce-Jones. The programme also included Mendelssohn’s “Psalm 114” and Bruckner’s “Te Deum”.   Another excellent evening of music making but a jolly hard sing!

Now it only remains for me to thank all those people who make it possible to run the chorus. Anne Adams and Graham Dawson as Administrator and Financial Officer. John Spence the Membership Officer, Els Pearce the Librarian with Pat Hall helping out, Paul Bedwell and Rachel Mallaband who work on publicity and ticketing, Helen Kirk our Social Events Officer, Sally Turnbull our New Members Officer, Sue Pennington our Minutes Secretary, Paul Duffield our Transport Officer, and Georgina Hulse our Education Officer, who now runs lessons for our new members or for those who want to brush up on their sight reading skills. They all do so much for the chorus and we all owe them a huge debt of thanks.

We must also thank Nigel Wright for organising the Voice Exchange with other Sheffield choirs, Richard Salt our Making Music Representative, and all our voice reps.  If you don’t know who your voice rep is, ask a committee member or look on the website - or at their photos at the end of this report.  And talking of the website, many thanks to Bill Best, Matthew Morgan and Anne Adams for putting so much hard work in to the new website which will be up and running very soon.

Lastly, I would like to acknowledge the great work of Peter Miles who has designed all our publicity materials for many years but has decided this year to stop.  We are pleased that Paul Boardman has agreed to take over and look forward eagerly to see his work in the future. Thanks are also due to Kirsty Christer, who is stepping down from working on our existing website and whose efforts have been greatly appreciated.
Thank you too to the professionals who do such a great job preparing, and being involved in, our concerts. Darius Battiwalla, our amazingly talented director who does so much above and beyond what he needs to do to get us concert-ready, and our new accompanist, Rachel Fright, a great new talent that we are so lucky to have with us.  The first accompanist we auditioned, Philip Collin, also impressed us and we wanted to continue our association with him. To this end he has agreed to act as a relief director to replace Darius if he is unable to make it to a rehearsal. Also, many thanks to our marvellous voice coach and now joint performer, Maggie McDonald, who has been responsible for the continuous improvement in the quality of our performances in the time that she has been with us.

Lastly, we are now officially a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO), Registered Charity Number 1175185.  Many thanks for the hard work of Anne and Graham over the last year, and of Julie Smethurst and Angela Argenzio previously, to make it happen.
With my very best wishes for the new season,                     
Paul Henstridge Chair October 2017
Achievements and performance - Administrator's Report
The Chorus objects are to 'advance the education of the general public in choral music by the regular performance of such music from the widest possible repertoire', and the beneficiaries of this work are both chorus members, and concert-goers in Sheffield and the surrounding area. To this end, the Chorus presented a range of sacred and secular works by composers from across the globe and from the 18th, 19th, 20th and 21st centuries. The programme took some risks, presenting a good number of unfamiliar works and only one concert featuring a much-loved classic. Audiences heard us sing unaccompanied and with symphony orchestras, a world famous brass band, piano, and a small orchestra with period instruments, in Latin, English, Latvian and German. We reached a range of audiences in a variety of venues that included a large concert hall, a town hall, a public covered garden, a ballroom, various churches and a railway station.
November 2016 saw us performing works by British composers, one well known, the other less so. The more familiar 'Toward the Unknown Region ' was composed by Vaughan Williams in 1904/5 to words by American poet Walt Whitman, while the rarely-performed 'Spirit of England', a requiem for the dead of World War One, was completed by Edward Elgar in 1917. 
In March we took part in the Classical Sheffield Festival weekend, presenting a charming set of gypsy songs by German composer Brahms in 1891, together with a melodramatic work 'Mirjam's Siegesgesang' or 'Song of Victory', written by Austrian composer Schubert in 1828, the final year of his tragically short life. Neither work is likely to have been familiar to the Festival audience, indeed, they were new to many of the Chorus. Supporting this, only the second Classical Sheffield Festival, was very important to us, since it's aims of sharing new or less well known classical music with a wider audience chimes well with our chorus objectives, and it was wonderful to be part of what proved to be an extremely successful weekend.

Later in March we presented Handel's Messiah, composed in 1741 but still electrifying both audiences and performers, including a packed house in the Victoria Hall, Sheffield. Though most of the audience would doubtless have known this famous work well, it was especially pleasing to be able to treat them to the sound of period instruments, enabling an experience close to that enjoyed by 19th century audiences.
Our May concert brought our audience back to the twentieth century and another British composer, with Michael Tippett's magnificent but very challenging work 'Child of Our Time, a secular oratorio with a strongly pacifist message completed in 1941 in response to the horrors of the Kristallnacht. We offered free tickets to every school in Sheffield, to members of the two Sheffield youth orchestras and to all music students via Sheffield Music Hub and the Music Academy, in an effort to bring this difficult but important work to the attention of as many young people as possible. It was good to have 25 young people and their teachers or family members take up this offer, though we would have liked to have seen more.
The season ended with the recording of Philip Wilby's new work 'The Holy Face' with the Black Dyke Band. Sung in collaboration with Halifax Choral Society and the Yorkshire Youth Choir, this difficult oratorio was a real challenge for the Chorus, but also very rewarding. The recording was followed by a world premiere performance with orchestra, held on 15 October in Halifax. 

Taking the season as a whole, the Chorus certainly met the aim of presenting choral music from a wide repertoire, and growing chorus numbers (see Membership Officer and New Members Officer Reports) together with Chorus feedback, suggest that members both relished the challenges and enjoyed the experience. Similarly, audience feedback and official reviews indicate that members of the public who attended our concerts enjoyed them very much. Continued sales of our 'Awake Arise' Christmas CD, together with mentions of the CD and some air-play on both national and local radio, widened our reach beyond Sheffield. 
Despite this, reaching healthy numbers of the local general public continues to present significant challenges. Last year we set a goal to undertake a more detailed analysis of tickets sales, and the results are shown in the table below. Our two Christmas carol concerts on Saturday 10th December attracted an audience of 2439, compared to 2620 in 2015, and 3200 the previous year. This 24% decrease over the two years coincides with the inclusion of a second large-scale Christmas carol concert in the City Hall's programme, on the day after our concert each year. 
	SPC TICKET SALES OVER THE TWO YEARS 2015/16 and 2016/17

	Season
	Concert
	Possible
	Actual
	%
	

	2015/16
	Christmas x 2
	4540
	2620
	58%
	

	
	Haydn
	2270
	921
	41%
	

	
	V Williams
	2270
	805
	35%
	

	
	After Hours
	Not available
	Not available
	Not available
	

	
	2015/16 TOTALS
	9080
	4346
	48%
	

	2016/17
	Christmas x 2
	4540
	2439
	54%
	4574 tickets sold, 228 more than last year, an increase of 5%.

	
	Elgar / VW
	2270
	894
	39%
	

	
	Tippett
	2270
	893
	39%
	

	
	Classical Sheffield
	Not available
	Not available
	Not available
	

	
	Messiah
	360
	348
	97%
	

	
	2016/17 TOTALS
	9440
	4574
	42%
	


Encouragingly, though no figures are available, the Classical Sheffield concert in the City Hall ballroom was well attended, with approximately the same numbers as had attended the After Hours concert in the same venue the year before. However, just 895 of 2270 possible tickets were sold for the Elgar/Vaughan Williams concert, and 893 for the Tippett, despite the fact that these formed part of the Sheffield International Concert season. The Tippett numbers were particularly disappointing because of the extra promotional work undertaken by the Chorus, including the free tickets for young people mentioned previously. Our self promoted Messiah was almost a sell-out at just short of 350, the numbers being limited by the Victoria Hall's relatively small capacity. 
To summarise, we offered the public six concerts during 2016-17, including one that was self-funded, compared to five the previous year, again including one that was self-funded. Ticket sales are shown in the table on the previous page. We sold a total of 4574 tickets in 2016-17, compared to 4346 the previous year, ie, an increase of just 5%, despite the extra concert. The actual tickets sold in 2016/17 were 42% of the maximum number possible, compared to 48% of the maximum the previous year.
Administrative challenges included the continuation of work begun by the previous committee to transfer the Chorus from an unincorporated charity to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO). I am indebted to Finance Officer Graham Dawson for sharing the load in this respect, and to former Chair Julie Smethurst and Finance Officer Angela Argenzio for the tremendous work they did in previous years. The move to a CIO led to a review of our general governance arrangements, and the development of a Risk Management Policy which covers both health and safety and financial risk. There are few health and safety risks arising from the performance of choral works, indeed, there is growing evidence that music promotes well being. However, we now formally identify and minimise the risks that may arise from performing, conducting a Risk Assessment prior to every event. Though we don't deal directly with children or vulnerable adults, we have adopted a Safeguarding Policy based on the one used by Classical Sheffield and offered to all members after the last Festival.
The data base of non-member contacts was completed last November, making the task of sending out Christmas cards to our supporters a lot easier. The planning proforma developed last year was refined, and a more extensive version created to help us plan self promoted concerts; this was successfully tested out on the Messiah event.
Plans for the 2017-18 season

A key aim is to reach more concert-goers than in 2016/17, when we sold 4574 concert tickets. As last year, we have planned six concerts in Sheffield, for which we have set a target of 5000 ticket sales. However, we also plan to reach a wider audience via concerts in Halifax, Manchester, Edinburgh and Middlesbrough, involving two brand new works and in collaboration with three other Yorkshire choirs.
The season commenced with the world premiere of The Holy Face mentioned previously, and the release of the CD, in October 2017. In December the Chorus will give two performances of its annual Christmas Carol Concert in Sheffield City Hall with the Black Dyke Band, presented by BBC Radio 3's Tom Redmond. In addition to this concert, which forms part of the Sheffield International Concert Season, Chorus members will sing carols in support of various charities and local events, including the Friends of Museums Sheffield, Kelham Island, St Luke’s, Heart Research UK and Tickhill Parish Church.

2018 sees the Chorus collaborating in another premiere with the Black Dyke Band, presenting Welsh composer Paul Mealor's new work 'Paradise' in Manchester in January and recording it in February. Paul came into the public eye when his motet 'Ubi Caritas et Amor' was performed at the Royal wedding in 2011.
The Sheffield International Concert Season continues in February with a work from the 18th century - Mozart's extremely popular 'Requiem', to be performed with the Manchester Camerata in Sheffield City Hall under the baton of Jean-Claude Picard, with acclaimed soloists Ailish Tynan, Nicholas Mulroy, Peter Harvey and mezzo soprano Anna Harvey, who hails from Sheffield.

In April the Chorus embarks on a short tour with the Bruckner Orchester Linz conducted by Markus Poschner, presenting Mahler's magnificent 'Resurrection' Symphony Number 2 with the Leeds Philharmonic Chorus, in Edinburgh, Middlesbrough and Sheffield. April also sees the Chorus providing an extra choral treat to those attending the orchestral concert in the City Hall, by presenting a short, free 'After Hours' concert in the beautiful City Hall ballroom.

The season concludes in June with a return to the City Hall ballroom for a self funded presentation of Rossini's Petite Messe Solennelle, with Jonathan Scott on harmonium and Nigel Gyte on piano.
We have been working on a new web site which we hope to launch during the 2017-18 season. The aim of the site is to publicise both the Chorus and our concerts, thereby increasing chorus membership and audience numbers. 
I would like to express my sincere and heartfelt thanks to all chorus members, our professionals and my fellow committee members, for their unstinting support, endless patience and generous, friendly enthusiasm. That, plus the wonderful music-making, really does make it all worth-while.

Anne Adams August 2017

Financial review - Finance Officer's Report
Following advice from the Charity Commission, the accounts presented here reflect all the financial activities from 1st August 2016 to 17th October 2017 inclusive. This is because on 18th October 2017, all the funding was transferred to the CIO on its first day of existence. The end of the financial year for the CIO will remain as 31st July and so the accounts presented next year will cover the period 18th October 2017 to 31st July 2018. Consequently when reading the Statement of Financial Activities 2016-17, bear in mind that figures relate to the extended year of 1st August 2016 to 17th October 2017 except for the column headed “Previous year funds” which relates to 1st August 2015 to 31st July 2016. 
The accounts are presented in two tables reflecting the style of account reporting more appropriate for a CIO. Firstly there is a Summary of Fund Movements 2016-17, a form of Balance Sheet which lists where all the funds are held and shows totals of all the movements during the financial period to 17th October 2017. There are 5 bank accounts held with HSBC and a Charities Official Investment Fund (COIF) Charities Deposit Fund held with CCLA Investment Management Ltd. All interest earned in the COIF account is paid into the HSBC general bank account. The second table is a statement of all the financial activities between 1st August 2016 and 17th October 2017. It shows a comparison of the income and expenditure categories between this financial accounting period and the previous one. This table now shows where funds are being held or used for restricted purposes. 

For each self-promoted concert the Committee pays particular attention in producing and maintaining a risk assessment document which, amongst other factors, covers financial aspects of risk. Appropriate actions are taken depending on circumstances including taking out sufficient insurance cover if necessary. 

Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus has a reserves policy which is to hold sufficient funding to cover all activities in the current season and any firm commitments in the following season.  The current level of funding meets this reserves policy. The budget for last season predicted that expenditure would exceed income by around £10,000. The outcome shows that expenditure exceeded income by less than £9,000. Having said that, income from Sheffield International Venues (SIV) and Gift Aid is expected in soon and that would make the position in reality roughly break-even. This is a very satisfactory position to be in. 

The principal funding sources are membership subscriptions and donations. I am immensely grateful to members for making arrangements to pay subscriptions fees promptly and for the extremely generous donations which have helped fund self-promoted concerts. The £5000 donation towards the Messiah concert is shown as a restricted fund.  Subscriptions totalled over £24,000 and it is important that we try to maintain our membership level, both for the ability to perform demanding works and to bring in an appropriate level of funding. Members can choose a payment method which suits them best from the following: cheque, cash, standing order and internet bank transfer. There is a concessionary rate for students and those that cannot afford the full amount. This is in line with our policy of inclusion and I am happy to speak in confidence to anyone that might be concerned about paying the full amount. 

Sincere thanks are expressed to Friends and Supporters of the Chorus who continue to provide much appreciated help financially and in a variety of practical ways. Thank you too to all those colleagues who have helped in a huge way throughout the year with various tasks that involve collecting and banking money from activities such as the purchase and hire of music, the organising and running of social events, the selling of concert tickets, programmes, advertising space, CDs, folders, scarves etc.  Income and expenditure relating to the sale and hire of music is much more even now and special thanks need to go to Els for searching for the best music hire/purchase deals and for ensuring that members pay for and return music in a timely fashion.

Principal regular items of expenditure during the financial year include paying for the services of the Music Director, Accompanist(s) and Voice Coach. Their fees are reviewed by the Committee annually. The fee structures for the Music Director and the Accompanist include a retention element. The expenditure for room hire includes the costs associated with rehearsals, auditions and self-promoted concert venues. Artistic costs for concerts are significant with soloists for self-promoted concerts being chosen to meet the necessary artistic requirement and agreed budget availability. City Hall concerts provide a level of financial income to off-set artistic costs dependent on a ticket sales formula.

In early 2017 there were additional rehearsals to cope with the larger than anticipated number of concerts. This increased the expected amount of fees paid and venue hire costs. Additionally during the last concert season travelling to events outside Sheffield has involved the use of coaches which is a significant cost. Currently such costs are met from Chorus funds. An arrangement has been made with the Montgomery Hall to share use of the stair-climber. Consequently servicing and training costs are shared and that has reduced some of our costs. 

In consideration of the planned events through to 31st July 2018 and commitments in the following season, maintaining the membership fees at the current level is estimated to retain financial resources within the reserves policy set.

Thanks are due again to Richard Pike for examining the accounts in a thorough and professional manner. Thank you too to all the membership for the help, support and encouragement that I have received during the past year. It is much appreciated. 

Graham S Dawson, Finance Officer, October 2017

	BALANCE SHEET: SUMMARY OF FUND MOVEMENTS 2016-17           01/08/2016 to 17/10/2017

	 



	Fund Name
	Balances brought forward (£)
	Income (£)
	Expenditure (£)
	Transfers (£)
	Gains & Losses (£)
	Balances carried forward (£)

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Bank Account
	  2627.86
	36943.55
	52795.44
	 15000.00
	
	 1775.97

	Concert Account
	  3966.23
	  6539.74
	
	-10000.00
	
	  505.97

	Savings Account
	10260.50
	        3.89
	
	  -5000.00
	
	 5264.39

	Friends of SPC
	  6003.50
	    740.00
	
	
	
	 6743.50

	Friends of SPC Savings
	  5911.13
	        3.06
	
	
	
	 5914.19

	COIF Deposit Account
	46000.00
	
	
	
	
	46000.00

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Funds
	74769.22
	44230.24
	52795.44
	0.00
	0.00
	66204.02


	STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES 2016-17 

	 01/08/2016 - 17/10/2017
	Unrestricted funds (£)
	Restricted funds (£)
	Total funds (£)
	Previous year funds (£)

	Income from
	 
	 
	 
	 

	CD sales
	1313.67
	 
	1313.67
	4430.13

	City Hall Concerts
	3201.64
	 
	3201.64
	 

	Classical Sheffield
	750.00
	 
	750.00
	750.00

	Float refund
	 
	 
	 
	20.00

	Folders & Scarves
	190.50
	 
	190.50
	397.50

	 Friends & Supporters
	740.00
	 
	740.00
	1860.00

	Fund raising/donations
	576.69
	 
	576.69
	580.28

	Gifts & Social
	589.85
	 
	589.85
	2168.85

	Investment Income
	181.24
	 
	181.24
	201.90

	Performance fees
	460.00
	 
	460.00
	490.00

	Sale and Hire of Music
	2091.40
	 
	2091.40
	2980.70

	Self-promoted concerts 
	4783.35
	5000.00
	9783.35
	17757.00

	Stair-climber refund
	238.75
	 
	238.75
	 

	Subscriptions
	24113.15
	 
	24113.15
	22198.96

	Tax refund
	 
	 
	 
	5003.00

	Totals
	39230.24
	5000.00
	44230.24
	58838.32

	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Expenditure on
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Accompanist
	4370.00
	 
	4370.00
	3530.80

	Artistic/concert costs - City Hall
	6500.00
	
	6500.00
	32088.80

	Artistic/concert costs - self-promoted
	7572.74
	5000.00
	12572.74
	203.05

	Bank adj & refunds
	60.00
	 
	60.00
	

	CD production
	 
	 
	 
	1741.89

	Chorus Master
	10256.00
	 
	10256.00
	7445.10

	Classical Sheffield
	1420.00
	 
	1420.00
	750.00

	Coach Travel
	4050.00
	 
	4050.00
	 

	Commission Sheffield Carols
	 
	 
	 
	300.00

	Folders and scarves
	 
	 
	 
	454.40

	Gifts/Social
	849.66
	 
	849.66
	75.48

	Insurance & Subscription
	594.00
	 
	594.00
	691.00

	PRS performing rights
	 
	 
	 
	87.29

	Publicity
	852.00
	 
	852.00
	1371.07

	Purchase and hire of music
	3111.01
	 
	3111.01
	4028.98

	Room Hire
	5788.75
	 
	5788.75
	2987.50

	Secretarial, admin, travel
	298.28
	 
	298.28
	825.49

	Stair climber
	553.00
	 
	553.00
	48.00

	Voice coaching
	1520.00
	 
	1520.00
	1200.00

	Workshop
	 
	 
	 
	125.00

	Totals
	47795.44
	5000.00
	52795.44
	57953.85

	Net income/(expenditure)
	-8565.20
	0.00
	-8565.20
	884.47


Independent Examiner’s report

Please note that the Independent Examiner's duty is to report to trustees; a copy of his report follows.
Independent Examiner’s report to the trustees of Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus I report to the trustees on my examination of the accounts of Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus for the period ended 17 October 2017. 

Responsibilities and basis of report 
As the charity trustees of the Trust you are responsible for the preparation of the accounts in accordance with the requirements of the Charities Act 2011 (‘the Act’). 

I report in respect of my examination of the Trust’s accounts carried out under section 145 of the 2011 Act and in carrying out my examination I have followed all the applicable Directions given by the Charity Commission under section 145(5)(b) of the Act. 

Independent examiner’s statement 
I have completed my examination. I confirm that no material matters have come to my attention in connection with the examination giving me cause to believe that in any material respect: 

1. accounting records were not kept in respect of the Trust as required by section 130 of the Act; or 

2. the accounts do not accord with those records; or 

3. the accounts do not comply with the applicable requirements concerning the form and content of accounts set out in the Charities (Accounts and Reports) Regulations 2008 other than any requirement that the accounts give a 'true and fair view which is not a matter considered as part of an independent examination. 

I have no concerns and have come across no other matters in connection with the examination to which attention should be drawn in this report in order to enable a proper understanding of the accounts to be reached. 

Richard Pike, Independent Examiner, November 2017
Membership Officer's Report
The statistics reproduced below in this report are derived from the computerised Chorus Database.

Composition of the Chorus

As at the date of compilation of this report (August 2017) there are 194 singing members of the Chorus (189 in September 2016). Of these, 7 (5 in 2016) are on an authorised Leave of Absence. The Chorus numbers break down as follows:
	Year
	1st Sop
	2nd Sop
	1st Alto
	2nd Alto
	1st Ten
	2nd Ten
	1st Bass
	2nd Bass

	2017
	40
	31
	34
	27
	10
	16
	21
	15

	2017 LoA
	0
	0
	3
	4
	0
	0
	0
	1

	2016
	42
	31
	30
	22
	12
	14
	23
	15


Notes: One 1st Bass moved to 2nd Tenor and one 1st Bass moved to 2nd Bass. The totals for 2016 have been adjusted from last year’s report to take into account the resolution of an inconsistency in the way successful new auditions during the summer break are counted.

Resignations, Retirements and Deaths

During the year 2016/17 12 members died, retired or resigned or were written off the record due to unexplained absence for more than a year (2015/16 – 9) comprising:
	Year
	1st Sop
	2nd Sop
	1st Alto
	2nd Alto
	1st Ten
	2nd Ten
	1st Bass
	2nd Bass

	2016/17
	3
	1
	0
	0
	3
	0
	2
	2

	2015/16
	4
	0
	2
	2
	1
	0
	0
	0


New Members

During the year 2016/17, 16 new members (17 in 2015/16) were successfully auditioned and joined the Chorus comprising:
	Year
	1st Sop
	2nd Sop
	1st Alto
	2nd Alto
	1st Ten
	2nd Ten
	1st Bass
	2nd Bass

	2016/17
	1
	1
	4
	5
	1
	1
	2
	1

	2015/16
	9
	0
	2
	1
	1
	2
	1
	1


Concert Attendance
A detailed breakdown of the concert attendance statistics is attached to this report as an Appendix. Just a few points may be highlighted.
1. Chorus Members who have sought a formal Leave of Absence are excluded from the figures.  Casual apologies are counted as absences.
2. The overall average Chorus attendance at Concerts for the whole season was 69.9% of those Members currently available, compared to 73.9% in 2015/16.
3. The best attended concert was the Messiah Concert on 25/3/2017, at 79.1% of those Members currently available. This compares to 82.3% for the 2015/16 Christmas Concerts.
4. The worst attended concert was the Classical Sheffield Concert on 18/3/2017, at 49.5% of those Members currently available. This compares to 68.5% last year, again for the Classical Sheffield Concert.

5. The highest overall section attendance for the season was the 2nd Bass section at 84.4%. The 1st Tenors were the highest at 81.0% in 2015/16.
6. The lowest overall section attendance for the season was the 1st Bass section at 59.1%. The 1st Altos were lowest at 62.4% last year.
Rehearsal and Concert Registration
The system is now working very satisfactorily and does save me significant time and effort as well as reducing the number of errors.  I can mention, however, that just a few members still experience a little difficulty scanning their cards.  This is usually caused by one of three factors:

1
Holding the card too close to the reader; it needs to be 6” to 8” away.

2
Waving the card about; it needs to be held still for a couple of seconds in order for the reader to focus on it – the red line indicates that the reader is trying to read the barcode.

3
Keeping a finger or thumb over one end of the bar code so as to obscure it; the reader needs to be able to ‘see’ both ends.

I would remind members that the registration system will always be there, whether at a rehearsal or at a concert; it will be the registration computer if the location is secure enough or manual sheets if it is not.  If it’s position is not immediately obvious it may have had to be moved for practical purposes – but it will be there somewhere.  If you cannot see it immediately, please just ask.
I shall be printing new ‘voice coloured’ (see below) membership cards for 2017/18 for all Chorus members and these will be issued by the Finance Officer on receipt of the annual subscription paid at the appropriate rate.

Re-auditions
Re-auditions continue on the usual three yearly cycle.  The Gentlemen’s sections were re‑auditioned over three sessions in June and July along with four members of other sections.  Those people who were not able to attend for various reasons I shall arrange to be re‑auditioned before the rehearsals in the first few weeks of the current season.
The Soprano sections will be due for their triennial re-audition session in the Summer of 2018 and I shall be very grateful if section members will sign up for their slots when advertised as soon as possible in order to keep the number of ‘catch up’ re-auditions to the very minimum.
I would remind all members that if they have not been heard after they have been called for re‑audition then they may not sing in subsequent concerts without obtaining specific permission from the Music Director.  It is the Music Director’s usual practice to ask a re-auditioning member to sing a very short extract from something being currently rehearsed.  He quite deliberately does NOT tell me what that extract will be and it can vary from person to person. 

Weekly Email Updates
It seems that there is some confusion about the authorship of the regular Weekly Email Updates.  Please note that these are prepared by the Chorus Administrator and then distributed by me merely because I maintain the Chorus’ database of email addresses.  Any queries about content of the WEUs should be address to the Chorus Administrator – administrator@sheffieldphil.org.

Voice Representatives
The team of Voice Representatives is invaluable to me and I must not fail to record my annual public expression of my sincere gratitude to each and every one of them for the work they do.  They are my ‘eyes and ears’ to the Chorus.

Towards the end of last season two of the Voice Representatives, Pall Hall and David Mortimer, were obliged to take Leave of Absence for personal reasons.  I am particularly grateful to Dawn Teare and Allan Lacey for agreeing to step in at quite short notice to cover their duties.  I am very pleased to be able to report that both Pat and David will be returning to the Chorus next season but both have requested that their replacements continue in office for the time being.
All the Voice Representatives are very happy to help all members, especially new members, with any queries they may have about the Chorus or to direct any queries to me or to the appropriate Committee member. For the benefit of new Members, Voice Rep photographs are displayed in the Appendix.

Minimum Attendance Requirements
In the past a significant number of members were regularly falling short of the Minimum Attendance Requirements (MARs) for a number of concerts and/or missing compulsory rehearsals.  The consequence was that the Music Director was inundated with requests for approval to sing by people who were falling short of the MARs.  As a result, he has now given me a VERY LIMITED discretion to approve those members who just fall short.  In consequence, all requests for approval to sing where the MAR has not been achieved or compulsory rehearsals have been missed should in the first instance be addressed to me either directly or via the Voice Representatives.  I will then approve those satisfactory requests which fall within the scope of my discretion or pass on to the Music Director those which do not.

Please note that the singing lists (ie the numbers of those members in each section who have either completed the MAR or have otherwise obtained specific approval to sing in a concert) and the seating plans are closely related; ie the latter are prepared from the former.  Therefore, if a member has fallen short of the MAR and has not obtained specific approval, there is no provision for her or him on the seating plan.
Concert Seating Arrangements and Voice Colouring
Almost every member of the Chorus has had their voice ‘coloured’.  The purpose of this is to group similar voices together which has the dual benefit of helping members by placing those with similar voices together on stage and, in consequence, considerably improving the overall sound of the Chorus.  All new members will have their voice colour decided during their first audition.  The colours are, progressively, White; Cream; Yellow and Orange.  Whilst it has proved very difficult in practice to allocate precise on-stage seating places determined by voice colour it has been decided to continue with the old ‘block’ patterns on the seating plans with a note that members should, as far as practicably possible, arrange themselves within their ‘blocks’ so that they are adjacent to people either of their own voice colour or to someone of the next adjacent colour.  A similar practice should be followed for seating during rehearsals though it is recognised that this may be more problematic.

A list of all Chorus members sorted by their voice colours is available on the Chorus notice board during rehearsal.  It will be updated from time to time.  If any Chorus member has not had their voice ‘coloured’ or does not know their voice colour they should contact me.  In the absence of a specific voice colour, a Chorus member is treated as being ‘white’.

It has become my practice in recent times to circulate to the whole Chorus by email a copy of the seating plan as approved by the Music Director.  It is a great help to both me and to the Chorus as a whole if members check their email inboxes shortly before a concert to download the seating arrangement (which is usually in *.pdf format) so that they can familiarise themselves with the plan before arriving at the concert venue.
New Initiatives
During the last couple of years I have initiated two changes which are, hopefully, improvements to the Chorus membership records.

The first was a project to obtain a small identifying ‘head and shoulders’ photograph of all Chorus members for inclusion in the Chorus record system.  Almost, but not quite, all Chorus members have sent me a digital photograph of themselves or allowed me to take a photograph of them.

This initiative has already shown a number of benefits in that I can quickly identify specific Chorus members to others who ask and, perhaps more significantly, the Music Director and Accompanist find then extremely useful in fixing members’ identities during audition sessions.  Our Voice Coach, Maggie McDonald also finds them similarly useful during her coaching sessions.  Furthermore, the Music Director also finds them a great help when selecting small choirs or semi-choruses.

If any Chorus member has not so far provided a photograph of themselves, would they please do so as quickly as possible?  It is very much to their own advantage to do so.  Similarly, if a member wishes to update their photograph, please forward a replacement to me.

Secondly, following an incident last year at the Bridgewater Hall in Manchester when two of our members were taken ill, the Chorus came under criticism from the Hall authorities and from the management of the Hallé Choir because we did not have a record of emergency contact details for Chorus members.  A very quick risk assessment could only conclude that this criticism was more than justified.

Accordingly this year I have set in motion a project to collect and record emergency contact details for Chorus members to be held in the Chorus records and to be synchronised with the record held on my own mobile phone.  This means that, in the event of an emergency occurring either during one of our own rehearsals or concerts or during an extra-mural event, the contact information would be readily available.  Most Chorus members have now provided me with details of their emergency contact.  However, the recording phase of the project is taking somewhat longer and I am trying to amend the records as and when I open them for some other purpose.  I am hoping to have all details fully recorded by the end of this year. 

Chorus members should take note that they should advise me of any changes to their emergency contact details in the same way as they would advise me of any other changes which should be noted in the records eg postal address, telephone number or email address.

Conclusion
May I remind members that they undertake to sing in all concerts whenever possible and should attend at least three quarters of rehearsals for each.  Please make concert dates a priority and let me know well in advance if you are unable to take part.  In the event of an illness or other emergency please telephone me before 11:00 am on the morning of the concert or inform another Chorus member so that I can adjust the seating plan.

My telephone numbers are 0114 230 4815 and 07711 846571 and my email addresses are either john@johnmspence.plus.com or membership@sheffieldphil.org.  All this information is prominently displayed on the website.  It does help me greatly if Chorus members quote their Chorus Number in correspondence to me.  Please also continue to inform me of changes of address and illness of members or other matters of concern that come to your notice.




John Spence, Membership Officer, August 2017
Librarian's Report

My grateful thanks again to all of you who have cooperated with the prompt return of your scores. My brief is to cover the cost of Music and when searching for music I endeavour to get the best deal for all. In some cases buying scores, especially sheet music of a not often performed work,  makes more sense than hiring from expensive Publishers. These can then be available for hire by other choirs through the Gerontius Website and Making Music Website.

The catalogue of our own music collection is complete but I would like to improve the layout. The order needs refining and for this I am looking for someone who can assist me. I am very grateful to Howard Dore who has given us room to store the music. He and his wife, Janet, could not be more accommodating. 
For the benefit of new members and as a reminder to all:
1. There is a charge of £5.00 for the late return of music (2 weeks or more after the concert).
2. A lost score will have to be replaced.
3. If you have a problem regarding music please contact me as early as possible by email elspearse@yahoo.co.uk or telephone 0114  2683027.

As always, my gratitude goes to Patricia Hall and all who have assisted me throughout the year.

Els Pearse, Librarian, October 2017

New Member Officer's Report
We welcomed 18 new members last season, including 4 sopranos, 9 altos, 2 tenors and 3 basses.  However there have been about 21 further contacts made, some of whom have attended rehearsals and for various reasons not joined, and some “no shows “.  There are about 10 keen people so far this season that have been to rehearsals and it is hoped they stay, despite two changes of venue and the complicated beginning-of-season repertoire. It becomes very evident that most contact to us is made via our website if people are new to the area, or by our being heard at a concert or via knowing someone in the choir. So please keep welcoming our visitors and bringing your friends, colleagues, people you meet on a train etc. along .. and thank you all for showing visitors the ropes and 'buddying' them when requested. New members are our 'life blood'. Thanks for your cheerful help when you are nabbed in the hallway to escort a visitor! I am regularly told that we are a welcoming, friendly choir so it does reflect well on us. 

Sally Turnbull, New Member Officer, October 2017
Marketing and Publicity Officer's Report

The role of Marketing & Publicity for the Chorus continues to draw together three strands of work undertaken by Committee members: maintaining a suitable, high-level Chorus profile; promoting specific events and concerts throughout the year; and marketing the Chorus with the specific aim of attracting new members and supporters. Our highlights have included:

· The Christmas concerts with the Black Dyke Band introduced by our favourite Cornishman, Radio 3’s Petroc Trelawny;

· The Classical Sheffield concert performance of Schubert’s Siegesgesang and Brahms’ Zigeunerlieder in the City Hall Ballroom in March with our former pianist Nigel Gyte;

· The memorable celebratory concert of Handel’s Messiah with period instruments at the Victoria Hall in the Spring to mark Bill Smylie’s 70th year with the Chorus;

· The recording of Philip Wilby’s The Holy Face with the Halifax Choral Society and the Black Dyke Band; and

· Tippett’s Child of our Time with Ryan Wigglesworth and The Halle Orchestra in May.

We have continued to develop our social media presence through Facebook and Twitter. Our Twitter account @sheffphilchorus now has 1,225 followers.

I am most grateful for the work undertaken by fellow Chorus members and the support they have given me as Marketing and Publicity Officer. Steve Terry has worked tirelessly in representing Sheffield Philharmonic Chorus in Sheffield’s Classical Weekend festivals.  In addition, Anne Adams has built on work done previously to develop a co-ordinated approach to planning our concert programme underpinned by effective scheduling to ensure the completion of tasks within the requisite timescales.
I must say thanks again to Rachel Mallaband for her advice and guidance with promotional activities throughout the year. Particular thanks also to Peter Miles for his excellent design work for our promotional material.  Peter’s expertise and generosity in offering his time for the Chorus have been much appreciated and have helped present us in such a professional manner.  I am delighted to say that we have a volunteer graphic designer, Paul Boardman, who has offered to take over the reins from Peter and assist us with artwork for our promotional material from now on.  
I would be delighted to hear if you have any ideas about how we might promote our work in the future. Please feel free to speak to me at rehearsals. 

Paul Bedwell, Marketing & Publicity Officer October 2017

Social Events Officer's Report

Last year I am afraid our Social events were few. As has been the tradition over the last few years we had a cheese and wine party following the AGM and once again this was well attended and seemingly enjoyed. The usual sherry and mince-pies were provided for the chorus and band in the interval of the evening Christmas concert. Once again my thanks go to Janet Bower for very generously giving a beautifully iced Christmas cake for the raffle.

I also organised some events for the Friends of the Chorus. They were invited for sherry and mince pies between the two Christmas concerts and for afternoon tea at the Victoria Hall prior to our concert in March.

As ever I am grateful to everyone who helped in anyway, I really couldn’t do it without you. These tend to be the same people each time which means that the process gets more efficient year on year but more help would be welcomed. 

Unfortunately there was no end of season social this year for which I apologise. I would like to plan something for late spring or early summer next year and as usual would welcome any suggestions of the form it might take and possible venues. Those of you who live locally probably have more knowledge of halls etc which would not be too costly to hire.

Sadly I have sent a number of get well and sympathy cards this year, including recently a get well card to Richard Austin who has been a regular volunteer to help clear up at the end of the Christmas concerts; our thoughts go to him and all who have suffered ill health this year.

Helen Kirk, Social Events Officer, October 2017
APPENDIX ONE    CONCERT ATTENDANCE
	
	S1
	S2
	A1
	A2
	T1
	T2
	B1
	B2
	Concert Total

	14/11/2016     Elgar / Vaughan Williams    City Hall

	Attended
	30
	22
	21
	17
	11
	13
	13
	13
	140

	Available
	42
	30
	33
	24
	13
	15
	21
	13
	191

	Percentage
	71.4
	73.3
	63.6
	70.8
	84.6
	86.7
	61.6
	100
	73.3

	10/12/2016     Christmas Concerts     City Hall

* As there were two performances on this day the total of members attending both performances is given

	Attended
	30
	25
	25
	18
	10
	11
	16
	12
	147

	Available
	41
	30
	34
	23
	12
	15
	22
	13
	190

	Percentage
	73.2
	83.3
	73.5
	78.3
	83.3
	73.3
	72.7
	92.3
	77.4

	18/3/2017     Classical Sheffield Concert     Ballroom

	Attended
	16
	16
	21
	12
	5
	10
	6
	8
	94

	Available
	41
	30
	33
	24
	11
	16
	22
	13
	190

	Percentage
	39.0
	53.3
	63.6
	50.0
	45.5
	62.5
	27.3
	61.5
	49.5

	25/3/2017     Messiah     Victoria Hall

	Attended
	35
	24
	26
	18
	10
	11
	16
	11
	151

	Available
	42
	30
	33
	24
	11
	16
	22
	13
	191

	Percentage
	83.3
	80.0
	78.8
	75.0
	90.9
	68..8
	72.7
	84.6
	79.1

	6/5/2017     Tippett     City Hall

	Attended
	28
	24
	23
	17
	7
	11
	14
	10
	134

	Available
	42
	31
	32
	24
	11
	16
	23
	12
	191

	Percentage
	66.7
	77.4
	71.9
	70.8
	63.6
	68.8
	60.9
	83.3
	70.2

	Overall 2016/17

	Attended
	139
	111
	116
	82
	43
	56
	65
	54
	666

	Available
	208
	151
	165
	119
	58
	78
	110
	64
	953

	Percentage
	66.8
	73.5
	70.3
	68.9
	74.1
	71.8
	59.1
	84.4
	69.9


APPENDIX TWO    VOICE REPRESENTATIVES
	Ist Sopranos

Katrina Hulse
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	2nd Sopranos

Pat Hall
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	2nd Sopranos (replacement)

Dawn Teare
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	1st Altos

Rachel Rowlands
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	2nd Altos

Kate Reece
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	All Tenors

Jim Monach
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	1st Basses

Richard Salt
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	2nd Basses

David Mortimer
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	2nd Basses (replacement)

Allan Lacey
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